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DUVAL COUNTY ELECTION ADVISORY PANEL 
MEETING MINUTES
March 14, 2018
3:00 p.m.
Don Davis Room
1st Floor, City Hall

117 West Duval Street

Attendance: Ingrid Montgomery (Chair), Daniel Henry, John Libby, Jon McGowan, Justin Portlock, Toni Alfred, Leon Carrero, Charles McWhite
Excused: Hunter Anderson
Absent: None
Also: Jeff Clements – City Council Research
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.

Chairwoman Montgomery called the meeting to order at 3:01 p.m. with a quorum present and the members introduced themselves for the record.
Approval of Minutes
The minutes of the January 10, 2018 meeting were approved as originally distributed.
Supervisor of Elections update
Mr. Libby reported on the layout of ballots as requested at the last meeting, distributing copies of several template forms provided by the state and the Florida statutes relating to ballot organization and appearance for candidates and referendum questions. In response to an e-mail request from the Chairperson yesterday, Mr. Libby also distributed copies of a letter currently being sent to registered voters in the county from the Supervisor of Elections’ office regarding updating of signatures to ensure accuracy. SOE staff is going through the files of the 580,000 registered voters looking for registration forms with signatures that are more than 10 years old or that are missing an original signature altogether, or for voters who have had a vote-by-mail ballot rejected at a previous election due to a non-matching signature. Those voters are being sent a letter asking them to update their signature. The staff is also looking for problem addresses that don’t match up with the U.S. Postal Service’s delivery address so that corrections can be made. The process, which will take many months to complete, is starting with “A” names and proceeding to “Z”. This process will help avoid non-deliverable (due to faulty address) or rejected (due to signature discrepancy) vote-by-mail ballots which could lead to the placement of voters on the federal inactive voter list if they aren’t recorded as voting in two consecutive federal elections. The office is not keeping a tally of the number of cases being identified and letters being sent, but Mr. Libby estimated that about 5,000 have been sent to date. Chairwoman Montgomery suggested that the SOE keep a tabulation of the number of letters being sent out and the number of responses received with updated signatures as a matter of information. 
Commissioner Henry asked for more details about how the SOE staff is identifying files that may have problematic signatures or addresses and keeping track of which files have been checked and which haven’t. He felt the letter being sent was insufficiently clear about why it is being sent and may be confusing to voters who receive it, which may cause them to be suspicious about its intent. Commissioner McGowan clarified that the signature match process only applies to vote-by-mail ballots and that voters who vote in person and present a valid form of identification won’t encounter a problem. He suggested that the letter be re-worded to clarify that a new registration is not mandatory, but may help avoid problems with voting by mail, and asked that the SOE report back on their reaction to the suggestion so that fact might be included in the Election Advisory Panel’s next annual report. In response to a question from Mr. Henry, Mr. Libby explained the process for placement of a voter on the inactive list due to undeliverable mail indicating an unreported change of address. A subsequent failure to make any contact with the SOE or vote in two consecutive federal elections will change the voter’s status to ineligible. He also discussed the change in the law regarding the expiration of running requests for vote-by-mail ballots.
Mr. Libby briefly explained the national Electronic Registration Information Center (ERIC) voting database system that state election offices can voluntarily join as a means of cross-checking registrations across all participating states for dual registrations. The Florida Legislature has just approved Florida’s entry into the ERIC system, which is attracting more states each year and thereby making the database more useful for the participating states.
Mr. Libby said that the SOE’s office is compiling a Standard Operating Procedures manual so that all employees can be cross-trained and all functions can continue to be performed if the primarily responsible employee is absent for any reason.
Chairwoman Montgomery recommended that the SOE’s new website include a link for complaints and suggestions to make it easy for voters to converse with the office about problems or recommendations.  In response to a question from Commissioner Alfred, Mr. Libby explained the current process for contacting persons whose vote-by-mail ballots are rejected due to signature discrepancy and informing them of their ability to rectify the situation and have their vote counted.

Jeff Clements distributed copies of 5 election-related bills pending in the Florida Legislature. Mr. McGowan explained the background of the “resign to run” law (SB186). In response to a question from Mr. Henry, Mr. McGowan explained the timing of resignations from the Jacksonville City Council and the Governor’s authority to appoint a temporary fill-in to the position until the seat can be filled at the next available election.
Old Business
Clarification of the EAP’s roles and responsibilities in Ordinance Code Chapter 59: the panel returned to its discussion from the January meeting about potential changes needed to Chapter 59 to reflect changes in state law in recent years. In response to a question, Mr. Libby said that the state has given very specific direction with regard to ballot organization and appearance both in state law and election regulations, so that may be an area where the EAP really has no further role or influence.
Motion (McGowan) - recommend that City Council amend Ordinance Code Chapter 59 in Sec. 59.105(b) to read as follows: “(b) Study and make recommendations to the Supervisor of Elections to enhance the voter’s election day experience, including, but not limited to,  poll worker training, polling locations, ballot styles, and fraud prevention.” – approved unanimously
Motion (McGowan) - recommend that City Council amend Ordinance Code Chapter 59 in Sec. 59.105(c) to read as follows: “(c) Evaluate and recommend improvements on the election effectiveness, including but not limited to number of overvotes, undervotes and spoiled ballots, voter complaints, and voter turnout.” – approved unanimously
Motion (McGowan) - recommend that City Council amend Ordinance Code Chapter 59 in Sec. 59.105(d) to read as follows: “(d) Review and comment on ballot styles, instructions and absentee , vote-by-mail ballot, and any other ballot option appearance.” – approved unanimously
The group discussed whether the position of EAP Secretary as provided in the panel’s authorizing legislation is needed and whether it should be stricken from the Code. The consensus was that no action to change the position is needed at this time.
Mr. McGowan said that the recommendations approved above would be reflected in the EAP’s annual report to the City Council and recommended that members communicate with city council members about the recommendations and support passage of the amendments.

Mr. McGowan suggested that changes in the Government in the Sunshine Law over the past 15 years make it illegal for other panel members to speak to the SOE employee member on the panel (currently John Libby) about election-related matters outside of a noticed meeting, so he suggested that it might be better to have the Supervisor appoint 3 non-employee members and then designate an employee to be the liaison to the EAP who would not be a voting member and therefore not subject to the Sunshine Law restrictions on communicating with other EAP members. Mr. Libby felt that the panel members could still communicate with the SOE employee member about many election-related topics that don’t fall within the purview of the Election Advisory Panel and therefore would not involve any Sunshine Law implications. He said that Supervisor of Elections Mike Hogan and long-time SOE staff member Robert Phillips are conscientious about answering their e-mails and could be points of contact about EAP-related items that shouldn’t be discussed among members outside of a noticed meeting. He also said that the SOE’s new web page has pictures, job descriptions and contact information for all full-time employees, so questions, comments or suggestions can be directed to any of those people directly by EAP members.
New Business
The EAP annual report for 2017 will be fairly slim because there were no elections in 2017 other than the Atlantic Beach city election and the EAP only met quarterly. Mr. Clements will prepare a draft from the minutes of the 2017 meetings and the report will include the motions approved earlier.
Public Comment

Julie Lagoy of the League of Women Voters introduced herself and said that she would invite other members to attend future EAP meetings.
Next meeting
The next meeting will be on May 9, 2018, at which time the EAP will consider a meeting schedule for the remainder of the year.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 4:57 p.m.
Jeff Clements, Council Research Division (904) 630-1405    Posted 5.16.17  5:30 p.m.
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